

LUIS BRUNO PENHA DA SILVA

## PERSPECTIVES ON PHONETICS AND PHONOLOGY IN *LETRAS-INGLÊS*: INSIGHTS AND PERCEPTIONS FROM UEPB STUDENTS OF GUARABIRA-PB

GUARABIRA 2024

### LUIS BRUNO PENHA DA SILVA

## PERSPECTIVES ON PHONETICS AND PHONOLOGY IN *LETRAS-INGLÊS*: INSIGHTS AND PERCEPTIONS FROM UEPB STUDENTS OF GUARABIRA-PB

Trabalho de Conclusão de Curso (Monografia) apresentado à Universidade Estadual da Paraíba – UEPB, Campus III, Guarabira, em cumprimento aos requisitos para obtenção do grau de Licenciado em Letras – Habilitação em Língua Inglesa.

Área de concentração: Fonética e Fonologia.

Orientador: Prof. Dr. Leônidas da Silva Júnior

É expressamente proibida a comercialização deste documento, tanto em versão impressa como eletrônica. Sua reprodução total ou parcial é permitida exclusivamente para fins acadêmicos e científicos, desde que, na reprodução, figure a identificação do autor, título, instituição e ano do trabalho.

S586p

Silva, Luis Bruno Penha da. Perspectives on phonetics and phonology in letras-inglês [manuscrito] : insights and perceptions from UEPB students of Guarabira-PB / Luis Bruno Penha da Silva. - 2024. 60 f. : il. color.

#### Digitado.

Trabalho de Conclusão de Curso (Graduação em Letras inglês) - Universidade Estadual da Paraíba, Centro de Humanidades, 2024.

"Orientação : Prof. Dr. Leônidas José da Silva Júnior, Departamento de Letras - CH".

1. Phonetics and Phonology. 2. Students' Perceptions. 3. Pronunciation Teaching. I. Título

21. ed. CDD 410

Elaborada por Maria Suzana Diniz da Silva - CRB - 15/873

BSC3

### LUIS BRUNO PENHA DA SILVA

### PERSPECTIVES ON PHONETICS AND PHONOLOGY IN LETRAS-INGLÊS: INSIGHTS AND PERCEPTIONS FROM UEPB STUDENTS OF GUARABIRA-PB

Trabalho de Conclusão de Curso apresentado à Coordenação do Curso de Letras Inglês da Universidade Estadual da Paraíba, como requisito parcial à obtenção do título de Licenciado em Letras

#### Aprovada em: 22/11/2024.

Documento assinado eletronicamente por:

- Mariane dos Santos Monteiro Duarte (\*\*\*.302.484-\*\*), em 03/12/2024 08:55:59 com chave 8fea83b0b16d11ef9dbb1a7cc27eb1f9.
- Leônidas José da Silva Júnior (\*\*\*.872.694-\*\*), em 03/12/2024 06:56:52 com chave ebbf2e7cb15c11ef9d1506adb0a3afce.
- Luana Anástacia Santos de Lima (\*\*\*.613.834-\*\*), em 03/12/2024 07:48:37 com chave 2697f19eb16411ef90f706adb0a3afce.

Documento emitido pelo SUAP. Para comprovar sua autenticidade, faça a leitura do QrCode ao lado ou acesse https://suap.uepb.edu.br/comum/ autenticar documento/ e informe os dados a seguir. **Tipo de Documento:** Termo de Aprovação de Projeto Final **Data da Emissão:** 03/12/2024 Código de Autenticação: 8271ec



I DEDICATE to myself for being strong in a wonderful but tough world.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I would like to thank my mother for always being the person who supports me, no matter what I am trying to do. She is incredibly kind, and her joyful spirit melts my heart in a way that I cannot describe! I would also like to thank my father and brother for always advising and supporting me. I love you, family!

I would very much like to thank Junior for being, among countless other qualities, the one who always believed in me, even when I did not! His patience, care, and positivity have undoubtedly contributed to my achievements, not only academically but in all aspects of life. I love you, dude!

I am deeply thankful to my advisor, Professor Leônidas Silva Jr., whose knowledge, experience, and professionalism demonstrated how remarkable our collaboration could be. Thank you very much for your help and support throughout this research's planning, development, and conclusion. Phonetics and Phonology enabled me to explore a world full of sounds and possibilities as well as giving me great tools to become a teacher! "*Meu jovem*", without your support it would have been quite difficult.

I want to express my gratitude to Suely Costa, a professor who believed in me and encouraged me to become an undergraduate researcher in PIBIC (*Programa Institucional de Bolsas de Iniciação Científica*) program. Her support helped me overcome social challenges and integrate into the academic environment. Through this opportunity, I learned not only how to be a researcher at university but also how to grow personally through my studies in literature.

I also want to express my gratitude to Professors Ana Carolina and Clara Almeida for exemplifying professionalism and dedication. The English classes could not have been more impressive without you, girls! Your inspiration has shaped the kind of teacher I aspire to be. Thank you!

I also want to express my heartfelt gratitude to Marcela Henrique, the teacher whose Minas Gerais accent surprised everyone from the first online class during the pandemic—at seven in the morning! Through her engaging teaching and active methodologies, I developed a deeper connection to English writing and gained the essential tools to feel confident in it. Thank you!

I want to extend my heartfelt thanks to Auricélio Soares and Vilian Mangueira for their outstanding classes and passionate approach to teaching literature. You have made it impossible not to feel deeply connected to both the texts and, more specifically, to art. Thank you for introducing me to this infinite world full of colors and life. Therefore, I can name works like A Streetcar Named Desire, A Tale of Two Cities, Frankenstein, Hamlet, The Bluest Eye, The Picture of Dorian Gray, and The Turn of the Screw, among others.

I also want to extend my thanks to my fellow students from *Letras-inglês*, with special mention to my classmate and roommate Bhea, who shared every experience with me, including attending online classes during the pandemic. Thank you very much, British girl!

I am deeply thankful to Wanessa Justino, who is not just a friend but a sister to me. She has been a tremendous supporter since I started living in Paraíba. Her constant encouragement and optimism have shown me how far I can go. Thank you for everything, sis!

I am also grateful to Eva Alustau for being a great support and for sharing her knowledge of technology, particularly in teaching me how to create figures, which greatly helped me in analyzing the research data. Thank you!

I would like to extend my thanks to my students for always being so kind to me and for allowing me to apply and develop what I have learned at university. Your support has been crucial to my growth. Thank you all so much!

Finally, I would like to thank this university for providing me with this prized opportunity. I also would like to thank the professors and all individuals who contributed, both directly and indirectly, to the completion of this work.

"As it was, I merely remarked that they spoke English, and I therefore addressed them in that language" (Mary Shelley).

#### ABSTRACT

Phonetics and Phonology study human speech, focusing on individual units (phonemes), syllables, and sentences. This knowledge is essential for teachers when teaching pronunciation. This research addresses the focus on Phonetics of English as a Foreign Language (Fonética da Língua Inglesa) in *Letras-inglês* at UEPB, Campus III, where it is realized that a low percentage of final works were produced in Phonetics and Phonology studies between 2019 and 2023. This work aims to identify students' perceptions when studying Phonetics and Phonology, as well as to assess their importance for English majors, particularly as proficient L2 speakers and future educators. To achieve our objectives, a six-question questionnaire was administered to 22 students from Letrasinglês (in the seventh and eighth semesters) to gather their perceptions of Phonetics of English as a Foreign Language courses. This bibliographic research, classified as both qualitative and descriptive, draws on the contributions of Cagliari (1978), Kelly (2000), Alves (2012), Knight (2012), Katz (2013), Souza (2015) Silva Jr. (2018), Rone et al. (2023) among others. Several factors may contribute to the lack of motivation among students regarding Phonetics and Phonology studies, such as the terminology used and the perceived differences between L1 and L2 sounds. In addition, it is confirmed by the students that these courses are significant for students aiming to speak accurately and become English teachers.

Keywords: Phonetics and Phonology; Students' Perceptions; Pronunciation Teaching.

#### RESUMO

A Fonética e a Fonologia estudam os sons produzidos pelo ser humano, abrangendo unidades individuais (fonemas), sílabas e sentenças. Esse conhecimento é fundamental para os professores no ensino de pronúncia. Esta pesquisa foca nas disciplinas de Fonética e Fonologia no curso de Letras-inglês na UEPB, Campus III, onde foi observado que um baixo percentual de trabalhos de conclusão de curso em Fonética e Fonologia foi produzido entre 2019 e 2023. Este trabalho tem como objetivo identificar a percepção dos alunos ao estudar Fonética e Fonologia, assim como avaliar a importância dessas disciplinas para estudantes de Letras-inglês, especialmente enquanto falantes proficientes de L2 e futuros educadores. Para isto, um questionário com seis questões foi aplicado para 22 alunos (cursando o sétimo e oitavo semestres) do curso de Letras-inglês para analisar suas percepções sobre as disciplinas de Fonética e Fonologia. Esta pesquisa bibliográfica, classifica-se como qualitativa e descritiva e conta com as contribuições de Cagliari (1978), Kelly (2000), Alves (2012), Knight (2012), Katz (2013), Souza (2015), Silva Jr. (2018), Rone et al. (2023), entre outros. Vários fatores podem contribuir para a falta de motivação dos alunos em relação à Fonética e Fonologia, como a linguagem técnica utilizada e as diferenças sonoras percebidas entre L1 e L2. Além disso, foi confirmado pelos participantes que essas disciplinas são significativas para os alunos que buscam se tornar falantes proficientes e futuros professores de língua inglesa.

Palavras-chave: Fonética e Fonologia; Percepções dos Alunos; Ensino de Pronúncia.

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1 -	Number of Monographs/Articles in Phonetics and Phonology Studies	23
Figure 2 -	Intended Areas for final works	24

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 1 - Research Questionnaire	. 22
Table 2 - Title and date of publications of the monographs/articles in the Phonetics and	
Phonology studies between 2019 and 2023	. 24

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

1 INTRODUCTION
2 LITERATURE REVIEW
2.1 PHONETICS AND PHONOLOGY IN LETRAS-INGLÊS 17
2.2 FACTORS THAT MAY CONTRIBUTE TO STUDENTS' LACK OF MOTIVATION IN PHONETICS AND PHONOLOGY STUDIES IN <i>LETRAS-INGLÊS</i>
3 METHODOLOGY
3.1 RESEARCH METHOD
3.2 CONTEXTUALIZATION OF THE RESEARCH
4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS
4.1 WHAT RESEARCH AREA DO YOU INTEND TO FOCUS ON IN YOUR FINAL WORK?
4.2 DID YOU EXPERIENCE ANY DIFFICULTIES IN THE COURSES <i>FONÉTICA DA LI</i> ? IF SO, WHICH ONE(S)?
4.3 IN YOUR OPINION, IS PRONOUNCING CORRECTLY SYNONYMOUS WITH PRONOUNCING LIKE A NATIVE ENGLISH SPEAKER? WHY?
4.4 DURING <i>LETRAS-INGLÊS</i> , DID YOU CONSIDER WRITING YOUR FINAL WORK IN PHONETICS AND PHONOLOGY? WHY?
4.5 DID THE KNOWLEDGE GAINED FROM THE COURSES <i>FONÉTICA DA LI</i> CONTRIBUTE TO YOUR DEVELOPMENT AS A SPEAKER AND/OR FUTURE ENGLISH TEACHER? IF SO, HOW? IF NOT, WHY?
4.6 DO YOU CONSIDER IT IMPORTANT FOR AN ENGLISH TEACHER TO HAVE A CERTAIN DEGREE OF KNOWLEDGE IN PHONETICS AND PHONOLOGY? WHY? 39
5 FINAL REMARKS
REFERENCES
APPENDIX A - QUESTIONNAIRE
APPENDIX B - RESPONSES
APPENDIX C - TERMO DE CONSENTIMENTO LIVRE E ESCLARECIDO -TCLE 61

#### **1 INTRODUCTION**

Phonetics is the science that studies human speech (Knight, 2012). Since Phonetics can be analyzed through different domains, such as articulatory, acoustic, and perceptual (Ogden, 2009), learners focus not only on listening and reproducing sounds but also on how speech is articulated in the vocal tract. In contrast, Phonology examines how sound units operate together in speech organization (Katz, 2013), which can be challenging for foreign language (L2) learners.

Therefore, it is quite necessary that educators receive specialized training in teaching English pronunciation to effectively mitigate common errors and enhance the L2 learning process. In this regard, the fields of Phonetics and Phonology are particularly significant, as they provide the necessary framework for understanding and addressing the intricacies of speech sound production and the organization of sound systems within languages.

In *Letras-inglês* Major (an undergraduate major where students receive a degree in English Language Teaching in Brazil, henceforth, *Letras-inglês*), the courses *Fonética da Língua Inglesa* (Phonetics of English as a Foreign Language courses, henceforth, *Fonética da LI*) enable students to learn the properties of speech, the production of vowels and consonant sounds in connected speech, English sound transcription, and the interface between speaking skills and other language abilities. Students also learn about Phonological Transfer and Phonological Awareness, which aid in smoothing L2 sound production misleads and improving pronunciation. Therefore, *Fonética da LI* plays an important role for students majoring in English language, especially when it comes to pronunciation teaching.

According to a bibliographic survey conducted between 2019 and 2023, a total of 135 final works - between monographs and final papers - were produced in - *Letras-inglês* in Universidade Estadual da Paraíba (State University of Paraíba – UEPB), Campus III, Guarabira-PB, with 6% focused on Phonetics and Phonology studies. This suggests that these courses may have not received adequate attention from *Letras-inglês* students during the program. With this in mind, these are our research questions: 1) Why do most students lack motivation in Phonetics and Phonology? 2) Could the study of Phonetics and Phonology meaningfully contribute to the formation of students in *Letras-inglês*, particularly in preparing them to become proficient L2 speakers and future educators?

According to Souza (2015), learning L2 pronunciation is often seen as challenging. Katz (2013) notes that Phonetics can be discouraging because it involves complex biological and physical concepts, such as the anatomy of the vocal tract, and technical terms, such as larynx, vocal tract, speech waveforms, interdental, alveolar, etc. Additionally, practicing the production of L2 sounds (Cagliari, 1978) and addressing some differences between native language (L1) and L2, as revealed through phonetic studies, (such as similar phonemes in both languages and the absence of certain phonemes in the L1 which are presented in the L2), can be challenging for students. These factors may reduce students' motivation in *Fonética da LI* in *- Letras-inglês*.

The study of Phonetics and Phonology facilitates a deeper understanding of the nuances of speech (Knight, 2012), and it helps learners and educators reflect on the sounds of foreign languages. (Katz, 2013) This knowledge enhances their capacity to accurately perceive and correct pronunciation in pursuit of effective communication. It is especially useful for language teachers, as it allows them to model accurate pronunciation and handle pronunciation issues effectively in educational sets.

The objective of this research is to investigate the factors contributing to students' lack of motivation in *Fonética da LI*. The specific objectives are as follows 1) to reflect on the importance and contributions of Phonetics and Phonology in *Letras-inglês*; 2) to evaluate the impact of *Fonética da LI* on future educators' professional development, and 3) to examine the perceived importance of *Fonética da LI* for *Letras-inglês* students while L2 speakers and future English teachers.

This research is relevant as it analyzes the significance of Phonetics and Phonology in *Letras-inglês*. By investigating the factors that affect students' motivation in these courses, the study is an attempt of identifying barriers to Phonetics and Phonology studies, particularly regarding students' interest in writing monographs in this research field at the UEPB, Campus III. Evaluating the impact of Phonetics and Phonology on future teachers' professional development is important for understanding how these courses contribute to their teaching practices. Furthermore, exploring how future educators perceive the importance of these courses can provide insights into how well these courses prepare them for their teaching practices. Therefore, this research seeks to show the effectiveness of *Fonética da LI* to better support both *Letras-inglês* students and future educators.

This research is classified as both qualitative and bibliographic (Gil, 2008), where we relied on the contributions of Cagliari (1978), Kelly (2000), Alves (2012), Night (2012), Katz (2013), Souza (2015), Silva Jr. (2018), Rone *et al.* (2023), and others. Additionally, the study incorporates elements of quantitative and descriptive research (Gil, 2008), and a questionnaire was carried out to students matriculated in *Letras-inglês*, aiming to gather insights into their perceptions of *Fonética da LI*.

This work is structured as follows: Section 1 presents the introduction. Section 2 presents a review of the literature, showing the specificities of *Fonética da LI*, and the factors that may contribute to students' lack of motivation in *Letras-inglês*. Section 3 outlines the methodology, detailing the methods and data collection process used in this research: a questionnaire was carried out to *Letras-inglês* students to gather their perceptions on Phonetics and Phonology studies. Section 4 presents an analysis and discussion of the questionnaire data, and finally, section 5 provides the Final remarks.

#### **2 LITERATURE REVIEW**

### 2.1 PHONETICS AND PHONOLOGY IN LETRAS-INGLÊS

Letras-inglês students are required to enroll in the 45 prescribed courses outlined in the curriculum throughout eight semesters of studies. Among these courses, they study English Language Teaching Methodology, History of the English Language, American Literature, English Literature, Translation Studies, Literacy Theory and Criticism, and Phonetics of English as a Foreign Language<sup>1</sup>.

According to Letras-inglês' Pedagogical Project of Course (PPC)<sup>2</sup>, Fonética da LI are taught in 2 semesters (the 3rd and 4th) with a total workload of 120 hours. Fonética da LI aim to investigate:

> The nature and production of sounds of the spoken language. Introduction and production of the vowel and consonant sounds. Classification of the consonant sounds of the English language. Constructive and comparative analysis of the sound systems of the English language and Portuguese language. Phonetics transcription of the English language sounds. [...] The production and variation of the vowel sounds. Accent, rhythm, and intonation. Phonetics transcription and studies of the sounds in speech (UEPB, 2016, p.  $77)^{3}$ .

*Fonética da LI* enables students the opportunity to develop abilities related to oral speech and the interaction between them, and "shows how an individual's pronunciation is formed through the organization of their speech and what is concerned with the sounds" (Cagliari, 1978 apud Silva Jr., 2018, p. 72)<sup>4</sup>. Therefore, we highlight the importance of proper teacher preparation in avoiding such issues. It is also important to mention that educators have:

> the challenge to immerse students explicitly, not all the English language students in Letras-inglês have the perceptual and/or articulatory domain of the phonetics elements that compose the first language. This way, the professor has the fundamental function

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Original: Metodologia do Ensino de Língua Inglesa, História da Língua Inglesa e Anglo-Cultura, Literatura Americana, Literatura Inglesa, Teoria e Prática da Tradução em Língua Inglesa, Teoria e Crítica Literária, e Fonética e Fonologia da Língua Inglesa I e II.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Projeto Pedagógico de Curso (PPC), Universidade Estadual da Paraíba, Campus III, Letras-inglês.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Original: a natureza e produção dos sons da língua falada. Introdução e produção dos sons vocálicos e consonantais. Classificação dos sons consonantais da língua inglesa. Análise construtiva e comparativa dos sistemas sonoros da língua inglesa e língua portuguesa. Transcrição fonética dos sons de língua inglesa. [...] A produção e variação dos sons vocálicos em língua inglesa. Acentuação, ritmo e entonação. Transcrição fonética e estudo dos sons no discurso.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Original: mostra como se dá a pronúncia de um indivíduo através da organização de sua fala em termos sonoros.

inside the classroom when it is time to transmit this content (Cagliari, 1978 *apud* Silva Jr., 2018, p. 74)<sup>5</sup>.

Additionally, it is important to mention that pronunciation is a complex skill, which involves psychological and physiological processes (Thornbury, 2012). And considering pronunciation as a critical component in oral communication (Barry, 2021 *apud* Jahara; Abdelrady, 2021, p. 195), many L2 students may consider that pronouncing words is a problem for effective pronunciation. Thus, pronunciation "is generally viewed as a more challenging task than the acquisition of L2 grammar or vocabulary" (Souza, 2015, p. 90). As a result, for many L2 adult learners, getting accurate pronunciation becomes a very difficult skill.

Pronunciation teaching is often neglected by educators (Kelly, 2006), this way, it has become a controversial issue about what and how to teach (Silva Jr.; Barbosa, 2024, p. 04). Despite numerous studies showing positive outcomes from focusing on pronunciation, it remains underemphasized in both universities and public schools (Silva Jr., 2018). As a result, while some teachers are well-prepared, others lack sufficient training in Phonology (Saito, 2012), which makes the pronunciation teaching process difficult.

According to Paula (2010), some educators view the teaching of pronunciation as an outdated and conservative practice, while others argue that it is essential for ensuring effective communication. Amid these contrasting viewpoints, learners should pursue correct pronunciation (Cagliari, 1978 *apud* Silva Jr., 2018), failing to do so may lead to the internalization of incorrect pronunciation patterns, which can subsequently hinder their ability to reproduce and comprehend speech effectively.

In summary, reflecting on the teaching of Phonetics and Phonology at the university level, educators need to explore new methods to simplify the learning process and actively engage students in discussions and participation. The modern world provides various technological tools, such as apps and software, to enhance this process.

Finally, educators need to master Phonetics and Phonology for effective pronunciation teaching. This knowledge is essential for understanding how sounds are produced and perceived, which supports various listening and speaking activities in the classroom. It enables teachers to guide students toward clearer and more accurate pronunciation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Original: o desafio de instruir explicitamente o aluno uma vez que nem todos os discentes que estão no curso de letras tem o domínio perceptual e/ou articulatório dos elementos fonéticos que compõem a L1. Sendo assim, o professor tem papel fundamental em sala de aula na hora de transmitir este conteúdo.

Despite the importance and contributions of Phonetics and Phonology in *Letras-inglês*, it is noted that these courses have not received much attention, as reflected in the low percentage (6%) of monographs and final papers produced in this area between 2019 and 2023 at UEPB in Guarabira-PB.

# 2.2 FACTORS THAT MAY CONTRIBUTE TO STUDENTS' LACK OF MOTIVATION IN PHONETICS AND PHONOLOGY STUDIES IN *LETRAS-INGLÊS*

Motivation has various definitions (Rone *et al.*, 2023), and it is relevant for learners to accomplish their objectives in the L2 acquisition contexts. Thus, motivation is defined as "a state of cognitive and emotional arousal that results in a conscious decision to act and that sparks a period of continuous mental and/or physical effort in order to accomplish a previously defined objective (goals)" (Williams; Burden, 1997 *apud* Rone *et al.*, 2023, p. 636). Therefore, it is important for learners to remain motivated while learning Phonetics and Phonology.

Motivated students can overcome the challenges they may encounter during L2 acquisition (Morley, 1991 *apud* Jasim; Nithyanantham, 2021). In this context, teachers also need to be motivated (Ushioda, 2012), as they are the facilitators of knowledge. Therefore, they are responsible for teaching the language in a way that makes learners feel at least comfortable when learning L2 sound production. This is something that need to be discussed because if the learning of a foreign language has become a requirement, students may lose their motivation to learn it (Jasim; Nithyanantham, 2021).

One of the objectives of this research is to analyze what concerns students' motivation in *Fonética da LI* in *Letras-inglês*. Teaching pronunciation cannot be overlooked (Jahara and Abdelrady, 2021). Thus, when students lack sufficient excitement in classroom contexts, it leads to a decrease in motivation (Sasson, 2019 *apud* Rone *et al.*, 2023, p. 645). Therefore, when *Letras-inglês* students understand the importance of Phonetics and Phonology they are equipped with the tools to teach pronunciation effectively.

In the book Phonetics for Dummies, Katz (2013) explains that Phonetics requires learning about biology and physics, subjects that people may not immediately associate with the study of Phonetics. As a result, topics such as the physiology of speech (e.g., alveolar ridge, lungs, trachea,

vocal cords, lungs, jaw etc.), and certain aspects of physics (acoustics and speech waveforms), may discourage people from studying Phonetics.

Teaching is a key strategy to help learners improve their oral abilities and achieve their goals for effective communication (Rone *et al.*, 2023). According to Katz (2013), learning Phonetics requires practicing speaking and listening skills, which can become problematic if students are not accustomed to these types of activities. On the other hand, if students are familiar with activities that involve these skills, it will not be a significant issue.

There is also the stigma of being a phonetician (professional or teacher that works with human speech sounds) because there are lots of stereotypes and beliefs that put phoneticians in embarrassing situations, believing that they are bossy and staying all the time correcting people and telling them how to talk (Katz, 2013). However, learning Phonetics does not mean that, even if it takes time to figure out its specificities, listening and speaking the different sounds can be an enjoyable activity (Katz, 2013).

Since English has specific characteristics in its production of sounds (vowels, consonants), it is understood that "pronunciation errors can affect the meaning of the word and the meaning of the whole sentence" (Smit, 2002 *apud* Jasim; Nithyanantham, 2021, p. 1056). According to Masgoret and Gardner (2003 *apud* Naderifarjad; Yousofi, 2015), there are relations between L2 acquisition and motivation, and it facilitates the acquisition of the language.

Therefore, *Letras-inglês* students need to understand the Phonetics and Phonology importance and that accurate pronunciation is a crucial factor, otherwise, motivation can be negatively affected when speakers struggle with pronunciation issues in communicative contexts.

#### **3 METHODOLOGY**

#### **3.1 RESEARCH METHOD**

The present research qualifies as a bibliographic study, as it was developed using "written sources, primarily derived from books and scientific articles"<sup>6</sup> (Gil, 2008, p. 50). A review of the existing literature in Linguistics, particularly Phonetics and Phonology, was essential to achieving the objectives of this research. Accordingly, the discussion in this research effectively highlighted key elements of Phonetics and Phonology, emphasizing their significance in developing confident speakers, enhancing speaking skills, and preparing educators within educational contexts.

This study is situated within the domain of applied and descriptive research, which "one of its more relevant characteristics is the use of patterned techniques and data collecting"<sup>7</sup> (Gil, 2008, p. 28). A questionnaire<sup>8</sup> was carried out to *Letras-inglês* students who matriculated in the 7th and 8th semesters to gain insights into their perceptions of *Fonética da LI*.

According to Kauark, Manhães, and Medeiros (2010, p. 26-27), quantitative research "considers what can be quantified, what means translating opinions and information to numbers to classify and analyze". Consequently, the results obtained from the questionnaire allowed for the quantification of responses, facilitating a systematic study of the data.

This research also is positioned in the field of qualitative studies, once such methodologies and approaches in this kind of study "concerns, therefore, with reality aspects that cannot be quantified, they are grounded in the understanding and explanation of the dynamic social relations"<sup>9</sup> (Silveira; Córdova, 2009, p. 32). Therefore, the data were analyzed to examine participants' impressions and perceptions concerning the questionnaire.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Original: material já elaborado, constituído principalmente de livros e artigos científicos.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Original: uma de suas características mais significativas está na utilização de técnicas padronizadas de coleta de dados.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> According to Gil (2008), a questionnaire aims "to obtain information about knowledge, beliefs, feelings, values, interests, expectations, aspirations, fears, present or past behavior, etc."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Original: preocupa-se, portanto, com aspectos da realidade que não podem ser quantificados, centrando-se na compreensão e explicação da dinâmica das relações sociais.

#### 3.2 CONTEXTUALIZATION OF THE RESEARCH

To achieve the objectives of this research, a questionnaire in Portuguese was carried out via Google Forms with 22 students from *Letras-inglês*. Out of the participants, 73% were in the 8<sup>th</sup> semester, and 27% were in the 7<sup>th</sup> semester. Additionally, 37% of the participants were male, and 63% were female. All 22 participants agreed to share their data for this research and signed a *Termo de Consentimento Livre e Esclarecido* (TCLE). (Cf. TCLE in appendix C)

Table 1 presents the questionnaire that was carried out in this research:

r			
01	What research area do you intend to focus on in your final work?		
02	Did you experience any difficulties in the courses <i>Fonética da LI</i> ? If so, which one(s)?		
03	In your opinion, is pronouncing correctly synonymous with pronouncing like a native English speaker? Why?		
04	During <i>Letras-inglês</i> , did you consider writing your final work in Phonetics and Phonology? Why?		
05	Did the knowledge gained from the courses <i>Fonética da LI</i> contribute to your development as a speaker and/or future English teacher? If so, how? If not, why?		
06	Do you consider it important for an English teacher to have a certain degree of knowledge in Phonetics and Phonology? Why?		

 Table 1 - Research Questionnaire

Source: Personal collection.

The questions focus on students' experiences with *Fonética da LI* and their impact on their academic and professional growth. They explore research interests, challenges faced, views on pronunciation, and the importance of Phonetics and Phonology for future English teachers. These insights aim to understand how the courses contribute to their development and future teaching abilities.

#### **4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS**

As previously mentioned in section 1, we investigated the UEPB Campus III digital repository between 2019 and 2023, and found 135 monographs/articles produced by students of Letras-inglês. Out of this amount, 6% (08 works) are counted in the Phonetics and Phonology field as presented in Figure 1:



Figure 1 - Number of Monographs/Articles in Phonetics and Phonology Studies

Source: Personal Collection.

The disparity between the total number of final works produced by Letras-inglês students between 2019 and 2023, and those specifically focused on Phonetics and Phonology is significant. In 2019, 40 monographs/articles were produced by Letras-inglês students, with 2 focusing on Phonetics and Phonology (5%). In 2020, even if the number of monographs/articles in Phonetics and Phonology dropped to 1, the total number of monographs dropped to 12, raising the proportion to 8%. In 2021, the percentage of monographs/articles in Phonetics and Phonology decreased to 4%. However, in 2022, there was an increase to 10%, with five monographs produced in this field, a considerable result as this matches the combined total from 2019, 2020, and 2021.

In 2023, however, no monographs were produced in this area, which warrants further investigation. Cagliari (1978), Katz (2013), and Bettoni and Campos (2017) highlight that issues such as the terminology in Phonetics and the differences between L1 and L2 sounds can pose significant challenges for learners. Consequently, these difficulties may lead them to a lack of motivation (Rone et al., 2023), prompting *Letras-inglês* students to focus their final works on other research areas.

Table 2 presents the monographs or articles produced in the five-year term (2019-2023) by *Letras-inglês*-CH/UEPB:

2019	A palatização da fricativa alveolar /S/ no inglês como L2 por falantes paraibanos
2019	A relação silábico-acentual no ritmo da fala por falantes brasileiros de inglês como L2
2020	A importância da fonética nos cursos de letras
2021	Um estudo sobre a produção do clustering consonantal /.1ł/ no inglês por falantes brasileiros
2022	O ensino de pronúncia do inglês como L2 no Programa de Residência Pedagógica
2022	Reflexões acerca da consciência fonológica e o ensino de inglês como língua adicional
2022	Prosódia e expressividade da fala do inglês - L2
2022	Análise da produção das vogais anteriores do inglês como L2 por falantes brasileiros

**Table 2** - Title and date of publications of the monographs/articles in the Phonetics and<br/>Phonology studies between 2019 and 2023

Source: Personal collection.

#### 4.1 WHAT RESEARCH AREA DO YOU INTEND TO FOCUS ON IN YOUR FINAL WORK?

Figure 2 demonstrates the results obtained from this question:

Figure 2 - Intended Research Areas for Final Works



Source: Personal Collection.

According to Figure 2, 68% of the students intend to do their monographs/final papers in the Literature field, 14% in the Acquisition and Learning of the English Language, and 9% in both Phonetics and Phonology and Applied Linguistics. This research focuses on the Phonetics and Phonology field, so out of 22 students, 2 of them intend to do their monographs/final papers on Phonetics and Phonology studies.

# 4.2 DID YOU EXPERIENCE ANY DIFFICULTIES IN THE COURSES *FONÉTICA DA LI*? IF SO, WHICH ONE(S)?

Out of the total number of responses (i.e., 22), up to 77% reported difficulties in *Fonética da LI*. Now, we will analyze their answers and how they describe these difficulties (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B):

**Participant 2:** "Yes, it was complicated to understand the difference between the physical analysis of sounds (Phonetics) and the functional and abstract analysis of sounds within a language (Phonology)" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 5:** "Yes, the TH pronunciation and some places of articulation which we are not used to in our routine" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 22:** "Yes, I encountered some difficulties in the courses Fonética da LI. One challenge was mastering the articulation of various phonetic sounds, especially those that do not exist in my native language (...)" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

When analyzing the responses of Participants 5 and 22, it is possible to relate their difficulties to specific issues commonly experienced by learners while learning the English pronunciation sounds, because there are differences between the English language system and that of Brazilian Portuguese (Alves, 2012; Avery; Ehrlich, 2012 *apud* Silva Jr., 2018).

This way, Participant 5 mentions the difficulty of learning the "TH sound", which can be classified as an interdental, fricative, and voiced phoneme or an unvoiced one, represented by the symbols  $\langle \delta \rangle$  and  $\langle \theta \rangle$ . It is important to note that when foreign sounds like these are not properly acquired, speakers may develop Phonological Transfer (Mascherpe, 1970 *apud* Silva Jr., 2018), leading to difficulties in L2 learning and effective communication.

For example, it is possible to mention the interdental, fricative, and unvoiced phoneme  $/\theta/$ in the word *thanks* > /' $\theta$ æŋks/, which during the transference and production, the phoneme  $/\theta/$  could be confounded by a) the fricative, alveolar and unvoiced phoneme /s/; b) the fricative, labio-dental and unvoiced phoneme /f/; or c) the plosive, alveolar and unvoiced phoneme /t/, obtaining as results of pronunciation /'sæŋks/, /'fæŋks/, or /'tæŋks, respectively.

Another clear example could be the production of the interdental, fricative, and voiced phoneme  $\langle \tilde{\partial} \rangle$  in the word *brother* > /'broðər/, as seen in the previous example of Phonological Transfer, here the phoneme  $\langle \tilde{\partial} \rangle$  could be confounded by the plosive, alveolar and voiced phoneme /d/, resulting in /'brodər/ or by the fricative, alveolar and voiced phoneme /z/, obtaining 'brozər/ as another possible result.

Participant 22 reports challenges in articulating sounds and emphasizes the difficulty of acquiring phonemes that do not exist in Brazilian Portuguese. It is relevant to focus on Phonological Awareness, as learners become more aware of sound production and begin to develop sound

perceptions (Alves, 2012) that were previously impossible or very difficult before studying Phonetics.

It is important to note that participants 2, 5, and 22 are aware of the goals of Phonetics when discussing their difficulties, which demonstrates their understanding of sound articulation.

**Participant 10:** "Yes, I experienced difficulties in the Phonetics and Phonology courses. Specifically, distinguishing between certain similar sounds led to difficulties in accurately analyzing and identifying phonemes" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

While learning Phonetics, students may encounter very similar phonemes, which can be difficult to distinguish and produce foreign sounds (Steinberg, 1985). A clear example is the phoneme /æ/, a monophone vowel classified as front, low, and unrounded, as in the word *bad* > /'bæd/. This phoneme may be perceived as similar to the phoneme /ɛ/ in the word *bed* > /'bɛd/. The monophone /ɛ/ is also classified as front and unrounded, but it is classified as mid rather than low. Therefore, students need to receive effective instruction in Phonetics studies to support their understanding of sound patterns and articulation.

**Participant 7:** "Yes, the most difficult thing was to learn the IPA, because of its big variety of symbols" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 13:** "It is a quite hard course, with many symbols, concepts, and sounds that are complex to learn/internalize, but that are essential for the knowledge of the language" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Participants 7 and 13 report that the variety of symbols was a challenge, as seen (Katz, 2013), beginners may encounter difficulties while studying Phonetics. However, when studying the International Phonetic Alphabet and English vowels and consonants, it is crucial to learn the symbols, as each represents a specific sound, which is essential for mastering English pronunciation.

Participant 13 mentions that the concepts in Phonetics are difficult to learn and internalize. In the initial stages of learning Phonetics, students encounter technical terms (e.g., alveolar ridge, lungs, trachea, vocal cords, pitch, formants of vowels and consonants etc.), that pertain to biology and physics (Katz, 2013) and are not typically associated with Phonetics. As noted, when learners have to "master all this jargon, it can cause students to feel that Phonetics is hard and quickly become discouraged" (Katz, 2013, p. 10). Despite these challenges, the participant says that studying Phonetics is essential for understanding the language.

**Participant 14:** "Yes, working with English language sounds is complex; therefore, it is a field that requires much attention while studying. Remembering the English language vowels was one of the biggest difficulties (...)" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

In analyzing Participant 14's response, the English vowels are mentioned, and it is possible to highlight a common concern regarding the differences in the number of vowels between English and Brazilian Portuguese. Although both languages have the same number of vowel graphemes (5 vowels), English has a greater variety of vowel sounds, which may be challenging for L2 learners. They soon realize that a single vowel can correspond to more than one sound. For example, in the word *apple*, the grapheme [a] is represented by the phoneme  $/\alpha/ > /'\alpha$ :rt/ and the diphthong /eɪ/ > /meɪk/, respectively.

**Participant 6:** "Yes, sometimes I found certain aspects of these courses difficult, and I didn't feel comfortable expressing my doubts" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Regarding certain aspects and specificities in the field of Phonetics and Phonology, it is important for students in *Letras-inglês* to feel comfortable while studying these courses. The content of this participant's response does not express the difficulty experienced in the courses, but what they report may highlight an issue among students concerning the L2 learning process: participation and engagement in the classroom. As Jahara and Abdelrady (2021, p. 195) state, "language learning and teaching environments must be learner-friendly and free from stress and anxiety so that learners can feel less stressed and consequently engage in conversations during classroom interaction." As a result, students will gain confidence in the language, both in the classroom and in teaching English. In this context, they may also engage with Phonetics and Phonology, which can be used to improve their pronunciation and pronunciation teaching.

Hence, as analyzed in the participant's responses about the difficulties experienced by them in *Fonética da LI*: a) the technical language used in the field, b) a large number of IPA symbols and their specific pronunciations, c) sounds that are very similar to or do not exist in Brazilian Portuguese, and d) Students' participation and interaction in the classroom concerning their confidence. Therefore, these may be factors that contribute to students' lack of motivation in Phonetics and Phonology studies in *Letras-inglês*.

## 4.3 IN YOUR OPINION, IS PRONOUNCING CORRECTLY SYNONYMOUS WITH PRONOUNCING LIKE A NATIVE ENGLISH SPEAKER? WHY?

For this question, up to 95% of the participants agreed that correct pronunciation does not necessarily mean sounding like a native English speaker. This positive perspective may be linked to insights from *Fonética da LI*, where students learn to distinguish between native-like pronunciation, misleads in pronunciation, and a foreign accent.

In *Letras-inglês*, while studying *Fonética de LI*, students learn that Phonology aims to examine the interaction and recognition of sounds during the pronunciation of sentences across various contexts, accents, and dialectal variations (Katz, 2013). For instance, they learn that it is possible to conduct a phonological analysis of different accents, such as American, British, Indian, Nigerian, South African English, and others.

Considering that L1 sounds influence the pronunciation of L2, leading to the development of a foreign accent (Silva Jr, 2018), Brazilian learners will acquire a foreign accent while learning the English language. However, this can be smoothed through the study of Phonetics and Phonology or by being taught using explicit instruction (Alves, 2012; Silva Jr. & Barbosa, 2024). Nevertheless, this does not mean that the accent becomes a barrier to communication or speaker's proficiency.

**Participant 2:** "*No! In the English language, as in any other language, it is necessary to learn how to pronounce correctly, knowing that different words can have similar pronunciations* (...)" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Participant 2 mentions the similar sounds between Brazilian Portuguese and English, and it may confuse L2 learners (Steinberg, 1985). Thus, the study of Phonetics and Phonology enables learners to distinguish between similar phonemes, reduce misunderstandings, and communicate clearly and accurately, even if their pronunciation differs from that of native speakers.

**Participant 8:** "No, because when you dedicate yourself to learning the correct pronunciation of words, you may pronounce them correctly without necessarily being a native speaker or living in an English-speaking country" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Participant 8 asserts that with dedication, it is possible to achieve correct pronunciation without being a native speaker or living in an English-speaking country. This affirmation is important because it helps learners realize they can effectively learn the language in their own

country. With the advancement of the internet and technology, it has become possible to attend classes and work without necessarily having to live abroad.

**Participant 14:** "No, 'non-native' speakers have internalized the L1's phonetic patterns, making it very difficult to dissociate from them and sound like a native English speaker (...)" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Finally, Participant 14 highlights the difficulty of dissociating the phonetic patterns of one's L1 in order to sound like a native speaker. However, it is possible to achieve correct pronunciation, which can lead to better expression and comprehension when teaching and communicating. According to these participants' responses, it is important to emphasize that when learning English or any other language, mastering pronunciation and doing so correctly is essential, though it is not synonymous with achieving native-like pronunciation.

**Participant 6:** "No, because you have your way of pronouncing words, given the various dialects and accents in the language" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 7:** "No (...) when individuals transfer the phonological patterns of their first language (L1) to English, they often use L1 sounds to fill in for English sounds that may be unfamiliar. This can result in an accent influenced by the L1, which may be either strong or subtle and is perceptible to native speakers. For example, Brazilians can often detect a foreign accent when a non-native speaker is speaking Brazilian Portuguese" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 20:** "No, I believe that pronouncing words correctly is associated with the ability to pronounce phonemes accurately. I don't think we should necessarily aim to sound exactly like a native speaker. As an L2 speaker, the L1's influence will likely appear in your accent, intonation, stress patterns, and so on" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 21:** "No. I think English is a universal language and the primary objective of learning English is to be able to communicate, not to talk like a native. Also, several countries have English as first/second language, so there are several accents in the world, meaning several forms of pronouncing" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 22:** "In my opinion, pronouncing correctly is not necessarily synonymous with pronouncing like a native English speaker. Correct pronunciation refers to producing sounds accurately according to standard phonetics rules, while sounding like a native speaker involves

nuances, such as intonation, rhythm, and accent that come from cultural and linguistic immersion" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Participants 6, 7, 20, 21 and 22 also argue that correct pronunciation is different from speaking like a native English speaker. Thus, as stated by Cagliari (1978, *apud* Silva Jr., 2018), learners should aim for correct pronunciation, as failing to do so may lead to problems in comprehension during communication. As future English teachers, it is important to give priority to correct pronunciation and understand its benefits.

According to the last 6 responses, the concept of accent is mentioned, which is one of the focuses of Phonology studies (Katz, 2013). Among the various English accents (American, British, Indian, Nigerian etc.), noticeable differences can be observed, and the same is true for Brazilian Portuguese, as features of L1 influence L2. However, these differences do not mean that any of these accents are incorrect when compared to standard varieties.

**Participant 11:** "In my opinion, pronouncing correctly is not synonymous with pronouncing like a native English speaker. The correct pronunciation is that which enables clear and comprehensible communication for the listeners, whatever the accent (...)" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

According to Participant 11, the accent is not a significant factor when it comes to comprehension and clarity in communication. It is understood that the L1 influences the L2, which results in the development of a foreign accent (Silva Jr., 2018). Therefore, English teachers need to understand the significance of Phonetics and Phonology studies, as these enable them to comprehend Phonological Transfer and Phonological Awareness and help in creating approaches to facilitate the teaching of pronunciation. It is also important for language teachers to emphasize in their practices that it is possible to have a foreign accent while still pronouncing words accurately.

**Participant 15:** "No. I believe there is no single correct or fixed way of speaking English; it depends a lot on the context. For example, a native can speak in the way they consider correct, just as a native from another location would. Thus, those who learn the English language must not be concerned about pronouncing everything correctly, if there is communication, everything is ok" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

According to Participant 15, native English speakers pronounce words in the way they believe is correct, suggesting there is no single "correct" pronunciation, and that communication

should be the primary focus. However, this view may be misleading for L2 learners, especially for those who plan to teach English, as native speakers do follow pronunciation patterns, whether standard or not, and this does not mean they speak however they choose.

**Participant 9:** "*No, where there is understanding, there is the correct use of any language*" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 16:** "*I believe that speaking a language is effective if you are understood by the other person, even if you do not sound like a native*" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

According to these two responses, these participants believe that when being understood by the listener you reach your objective in communication. This idea is similar to Participant 15's affirmation which mentions that English learners must not be concerned about pronunciation.

In this context, it is necessary to consider that during a conversation, people use more than just pronunciation to communicate, such as gestures and facial expressions, in other words, individuals may use these resources to help them while transmitting the message. However, in a phone conversation, speakers cannot see each other, making it essential to pronounce and listen carefully to ensure understanding. This way, being understood does not mean necessarily that the person has developed accurate oral communication skills.

Therefore, English teachers need to be aware of the differences between correct pronunciation and native-like pronunciation and understand the boundaries between these two aspects and their importance to speakers' accents. This way, Phonetics and Phonology studies should not be associated with discouraging courses, rather, it is a tool to help learners achieve their objectives and become proficient L2 speakers.

# 4.4 DURING *LETRAS-INGLÊS*, DID YOU CONSIDER WRITING YOUR FINAL WORK IN PHONETICS AND PHONOLOGY? WHY?

Out of 22 participants up to 18% considered doing their monographs/final papers in Phonetics and Phonology:

**Participant 4:** *"Yes, because it is an interesting and important area to be studied"* (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 5:** "Yes, this is a very interesting area that arouses a world of possibilities and discoveries, principally in research" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 7:** "Yes, because it is a field of study that requires in-depth exploration to understand the nuances of the language, in this case, the English language" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Participant 20: "Since the 1st period at university" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

It is important to mention that, according to the first question in the questionnaire "*What research area do you intend to focus on in your final work?*", two students plan to focus their monographs/final papers on Phonetics and Phonology studies. Therefore, it can be confirmed that two of the participants – specifically participants 4, 5, 7 and 20 – have changed their minds regarding their chosen study area for their monographs/final papers. On the other hand, up to 81% of the participants did not consider doing their monographs/final papers in Phonetics and Phonology. As follows:

**Participant 1:** "No, I don't identify myself with this field of study" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 2:** "*No, due to identification issues related to the course*" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 6:** "*No, because I don't identify with this field of study*" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 8:** "*No, it is not a field of study that I identify*" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 12:** "*No, it is not a field of study that grabs my attention*" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

According to participants 1, 2, 6, 8 and 12, they did not consider producing their monographs in the area of Phonetics and Phonology due to a lack of identification with the courses. However, analyzing these responses, it is unclear what they mean by "identification", as there may be many factors involved in this process.

The following participants' responses, however, provide more detailed reasons for not choosing to conduct their research in the Phonetics and Phonology field.

**Participant 14:** "No. This field of study is full of rules and is very objective; I like to escape and think more playfully, and literature allows me to do that" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 15:** "No, because I feel more familiar with the field of literature and identify more with it. Phonetics is a complex and intricate field that requires time to understand the sounds, and everything related to them" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 21:** "*No. I consider Phonetics and Phonology as a very specific area of studies* (...)" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Participants 14, 15 and 21 mention that Phonetics and Phonology are full of rules, complex, and very specific areas of study. These observations align with research findings, as Phonetics analyzes how human sounds are articulated (Knight, 2012). Learning to produce foreign sounds accurately requires precision; otherwise, sound production may be hindered, which could complicate communication. As noted by Katz (2013), learners should invest time in understanding Phonetics, as it is both beneficial and enjoyable. Therefore, when learning pronunciation and the correct articulation of L2 sounds, learners may feel motivated if they experience that effective communication is achieved through this process.

Participant 15 also reports that understanding the specificities of Phonetics requires time. In *Letras - Inglês*, students have two semesters of Phonetics, and it would be beneficial if they had more time to explore this field in greater depth. Participant 14 notes that literature allows for playful thinking, which they find lacking in Phonetics due to its structured and rigid nature. Participant 15 also expresses a preference for Literature studies, which aligns with the fact that up to 68% of the participants intend to write their monograph/final papers in the field of Literature.

**Participant 11:** "No, I did not consider doing my final work in the field of Phonetics and Phonology because, although I recognize its importance, the course did not interest me significantly. During the course, I had difficulty engaging in the concepts and practices of this field of study. As a result, I identified more with other courses that aligned better with my interests and academic goals. Therefore, I preferred to focus on fields of study that truly motivate me, where I feel I can make a significant contribution" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Participant 11 considers the importance of Phonetics and Phonology, however, because of some difficulties with the concepts and practices, they identified more with other courses in *Letras* - *Inglês*. As seen and stated by Katz (2013), Phonetics technical terminology may be a factor that

enables a lack of motivation in learners. However, Phonetics benefits can also be mentioned once it is a tool to help teachers and learners and in pronunciation teaching.

Besides, Participant 11 also implies that they focus on fields of study that motivated them and where they feel they can make a significant contribution. It is relevant to mention that the study of Phonetics and Phonology when used as an approach to learning English in a non-Englishspeaking country, enables the increasing in the number of proficient English speakers within the community.

## 4.5 DID THE KNOWLEDGE GAINED FROM THE COURSES *FONÉTICA DA LI* CONTRIBUTE TO YOUR DEVELOPMENT AS A SPEAKER AND/OR FUTURE ENGLISH TEACHER? IF SO, HOW? IF NOT, WHY?

Here, up to 23% of the participants reported that *Fonética da LI* did not contribute to their learning:

**Participant 9:** "No, the duration of the course was short, and the teaching was not so well absorbed by me" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 12:** "*No, because the classes were not focused on everyday life.*" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 18:** "No, I did not acquire enough knowledge because of various reasons related to the pandemic and remote learning." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 19:** "*I don't think so, because it was a short period, we needed to see more.*" (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 21:** "Not much. I think that systematically learning the sounds of letters and words did not improve my speaking. Maybe if I had practiced the different sounds on my own, it could have helped me speak like a native of a certain country. However, for me, as someone who just wanted to be able to communicate in the language, it didn't make much difference." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Analyzing these participants' responses, it is possible to observe that, even if they believe *Fonética da LI* did not contribute to them, their reasons differ. Participants 9 and 19 argue that more time would be necessary to study the courses; however, Participant 9 adds that they did not fully absorb the teaching. Participant 12 mentions that *Fonética da LI* were not approached or

focused on everyday life, while Participant 18 attributes their response to the pandemic and remote learning. Among these responses, it is important to note that, despite the challenging situations faced during the learning process, the courses *Fonética da LI* contribute significantly to the teaching of pronunciation for students who want to become English teachers.

Finally, Participant 21 reports that the study of Phonetics and Phonology did not benefit them because their goal was simply to communicate in English, and therefore, delving into Phonetics did not make a significant difference. It is important to understand that effective oral communication requires correct pronunciation, but this does not necessarily mean speaking like a native English speaker (Cagliari, 1978). Therefore, students in *Letras-inglês* need to distinguish between these ideas and focus on the benefits of Phonetics and Phonology to enhance their teaching approach in English language learning contexts.

Out of 22 participants, up to 77% agreed that Fonética da LI contributed to their learning:

**Participant 1:** "Yes, comprehending the specific sounds of the English language helps improve pronunciation, making it clearer and more comprehensible. It also develops awareness of different sounds and intonation patterns, which can aid in auditory comprehension and oral production." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 15:** "Yes (...) In Phonetics, we study its concepts and gain an understanding of how spoken language works. It is interesting to observe the development of vowels, consonants, and the movements made by the mouth when pronouncing words in English." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Participant 1 mentions that the study of Phonetics raises awareness of sounds and highlights the connection between understanding these sounds and improving pronunciation. Participant 15 expresses an interest in studying vowels, consonants, and the articulation of the mouth to produce sounds. Therefore, the study of Phonetics, specifically the articulation of human sounds (Knight, 2012), becomes valuable when learners recognize its importance both as speakers and future teachers.

**Participant 2:** "Yes, it seems that the professor had a strong understanding of the course, as well as extensive knowledge and confidence in communicating in English. They conveyed these qualities to the class, correcting students' pronunciation to improve both communication and their perception of words in the language." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).
Participant 2 observes that the professor's teaching abilities significantly contributed to the learning process. As Bettoni and Campos (2017) point out, teachers need to be well-prepared and use effective approaches to guide their students in language instruction. In *Letras-inglês* context, well-prepared professors can foster a sense of confidence in their students, which in turn leads to increased motivation.

**Participant 5:** "Yes, we realized, as students and future teachers, that the difficulty in conversing in English is common. However, having some knowledge of Fonética da LI not only makes communication easier but also boosts our confidence in oral communication and other English skills." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

When analyzing this participant's response, it becomes clear that they associate improved pronunciation with increased confidence in oral communication. According to Williams and Burden 1997 (*apud* Rone *et al.*, 2023), motivation is a state of cognitive and emotional stimulation that drives individuals to continue making efforts toward achieving their goals. Thus, when students learn how to pronounce words accurately and experience its advantages in oral communication, they get motivated, leading to greater engagement in their studies.

**Participant 7:** "Yes, it helped me understand the sounds that I did not know how to articulate correctly and highlighted the importance of Phonetics and Phonology studies for a teacher to guide students to develop their potential in speaking with intelligibility." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Based on this participant's response and insights gained from the study of Phonetics and Phonology, it is clear they understand how these fields help students articulate and manipulate sounds in a language. Hence, Phonetics provides the tools to comprehend sound production (Night, 2012) and supports learners in mastering accurate pronunciation and understanding sounds within a language system.

**Participant 8:** "Yes, at university I could improve my English and my pronunciation. Therefore, I believe that I can teach my students the knowledge I did not acquire as a student at the regular school." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Even though it is not specified whether the participant studied at a private or public school, it is important to note that, as Silva Jr. (2018) points out, the teaching of pronunciation is often not given significant attention in the teaching approaches at universities or public schools. According to Kelly (2006), pronunciation teaching is often neglected, so the participant's intention to apply

the knowledge gained as an English teacher highlights a commitment to addressing this gap. By integrating their Phonetics and Phonology knowledge into their teaching, they aim to emphasize the importance of accurate pronunciation, thereby potentially improving the overall effectiveness of English language instruction.

**Participant 11:** "Yes, the knowledge acquired in the courses Fonética da LI contributed to my development as an English speaker and future teacher. These courses provided me with a deep understanding of English language sounds, which is essential for correcting pronunciation and improving auditory perception." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Based on this response, this participant mentions that delving into the study of Phonetics and Phonology allows one to grasp the specific nuances of these fields. Therefore, this deeper understanding leads to a more confident and comprehensive grasp of sound systems, which can be applied to improving pronunciation.

**Participant 20:** "Yes, I used to speak using sounds from my first language, but when I realized how it sounded, I started to fix my pronunciation and see how I improved my speaking skills. It got easier to explain and teach others." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

It is evident that this participant initially faced difficulties with English word pronunciation. However, after studying Phonetics and gaining a deeper understanding of the English language, the participant developed Phonological Awareness. This means they became more aware of pronunciation (Alves, 2012), recognizing patterns, and addressing issues related to speech in English. Consequently, they are now better equipped to understand and apply correct pronunciation in the educational environment, especially pronunciation teaching.

**Participant 22:** "Yes, the knowledge gained from the courses significantly contributed to my development as both a speaker and a future teacher. I think that equipped me with the tools to diagnose and address pronunciation issues in learners, helping me provide more effective instruction and support for students aiming to improve their English pronunciation." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

According to this participant's response, the study of Phonetics and Phonology contributed to their development as a speaker. This shows the importance of studying Phonetics and Phonology, as learners gain the tools to improve their pronunciation and achieve more effective oral communication. Participants 6, 7, 11, 14, 20 and 22 reported that their studies in Phonetics and Phonology have significantly contributed to their development. They also noted that understanding how sounds are produced has made their speech clearer and more accurate. Furthermore, they believe this knowledge will be valuable in their future careers as English teachers, helping them teach pronunciation more effectively and feel more confident in the classroom. This supports Katz's (2013) assertion that studying Phonetics improves learners' speaking skills and enhances their comfort in teaching the language.

# 4.6 DO YOU CONSIDER IT IMPORTANT FOR AN ENGLISH TEACHER TO HAVE A CERTAIN DEGREE OF KNOWLEDGE IN PHONETICS AND PHONOLOGY? WHY?

Out of 22 participants, up to 91% agreed it is important, whereas up to 9% have a different opinion.

**Participant 21:** "I think having some knowledge of this can be important because it can be useful in class, for instance, to share curiosities about the language or to highlight differences between English and Portuguese. However, I don't think schools must focus heavily on the nuances of students' pronunciation". (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B)

According to this participant's response, while studies in Phonetics and Phonology are useful for specific matters in class, schools do not need to focus heavily on teaching pronunciation to students. It is important to note that university professors should be proficient in Phonetics and Phonology, as they are responsible for training future educators in this area. In regular schools, however, teachers do not need to delve deeply into Phonetics and Phonology; instead, they need to apply these principles to enhance their students' pronunciation. Consequently, rather than deeply studying phonetic concepts, regular school students will become proficient English speakers, being able to reflect on their pronunciation and recognize the differences between L1 and L2 sounds.

**Participant 22:** "I don't believe it's essential for an English teacher to have an extensive background in Phonetics and Phonology. While understanding these areas can be beneficial, the primary focus of teaching should be on communication skills, engaging lessons, and fostering a supportive learning environment." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Participant 22 acknowledges the benefits of Phonetics and Phonology but emphasizes that teachers should prioritize communication skills. As an approach, students need first to become

familiar with the sounds of a language before learning to write in it (Cagliari, 1978). Therefore, teachers need to recognize the importance of Phonetics and Phonology in teaching pronunciation. This understanding can help integrate effective pronunciation strategies into communication across various contexts, such as professional, cultural, and educational settings.

**Participant 1:** "Yes, teachers with knowledge in Phonetics can explain how to produce specific sounds more easily and clearly, which helps students improve their pronunciation." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

Based on this response, it can be affirmed that when teachers integrate their approaches with Phonetics and Phonology, they will help students improve their pronunciation, leading to more effective and confident speaking skills.

**Participant 2:** "Certainly! From the student's perspective, it is very difficult to have a teacher who does not convey confidence and skill in communicating in English." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 5:** "Yes, because it is important that the teacher has this knowledge and can transmit to their students adequately, so the listener understands what was said." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 11:** "Yes, an English teacher needs to know Phonetics and Phonology. This knowledge is essential for correcting students' pronunciation, improving their listening skills, and explaining phonetic nuances effectively. Additionally, it allows for precise diagnosis and correction of errors, enriching the teaching with a deeper understanding of the sounds of the language." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

**Participant 14:** "Yes. An English teacher needs to know what phonemes are and how sounds are classified in the English language." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

According to these responses, Participants 2, 5, 11, and 14 believe that teachers must be knowledgeable and well-prepared when it comes to teaching pronunciation. Specifically, when addressing speaking skills, they emphasize that teaching pronunciation becomes easier when approached through Phonetics and Phonology. This is because Phonetics and Phonology provide a systematic understanding of sounds, enabling teachers to guide students more effectively in mastering accurate pronunciation. By focusing on the sound patterns of English, teachers can offer clearer explanations, helping students speak accurately and confidently.

**Participant 10:** "To teach their students how to articulate effectively in everyday life and, importantly, to highlight the differences in speaking skills, teachers should provide correct guidance without discouraging students or labeling them as 'right' or 'wrong." (Cf. responses in Portuguese in Appendix B).

According to this response, the participant highlights the benefits of Phonetics in keeping students engaged and motivated. Teachers should avoid labeling students' pronunciation attempts as simply "correct" or "wrong." Instead, they should recognize that students learn at different paces – some grasp concepts quickly, while others may take longer (Jasim; Nithyanantham, 2021). Therefore, rather than focusing solely on correctness, teachers should respect each student's progress and development. By doing so, they can create a supportive learning environment where students feel confident to improve and communicate orally in the language.

Based on the results herein presented we will answer the research questions posed in the 'Introduction' of this work.

#### 1) Why do most students lack motivation in Phonetics and Phonology?

According to the responses, the difficulties students encountered while studying *Fonética da LI* in *Letras-inglês*, such as terminology (Katz, 2013), variations, and similar phonemes between L1 and L2 (Steinberg, 1985), may have led to a lack of motivation toward Phonetics and Phonology, resulting in their decision to pursue other research areas for their monographs or final papers.

This aligns with our data, which suggests that the low number of final papers in Phonetics and Phonology may be related to these difficulties. It is also supported by the literature review, which observes that specific aspects of Phonetics and Phonology—such as those cited by most participants—can discourage students.

Besides, our findings are aligned to Ogden (2009), Hayes 2001 (*apud* Silva Jr., 2018), and Roach 2005 (*apud* Silva Jr., 2018), as we noticed that due to these challenges in *Fonética da LI*, students may feel uncomfortable and struggle with tasks when professors assign exercises and experiments related to acoustic and perceptual phonetics, such as producing and recognizing sounds in L2. Students may attribute their difficulties in Phonetics and Phonology to exercises involving sound production and perception or to software for acoustic phonetic analysis, which may lead to a lack of motivation (Rone *et al* 2023), (Masgoret and Gardner 2003 *apud* Naderifarjad and Yousofi, 2015) in developing such tasks. 2) Could the study of Phonetics and Phonology meaningfully contribute to the formation of students in Letras-inglês, particularly in preparing them to become proficient L2 speakers and future educators?

Participants' responses indicate that Phonetics and Phonology positively contributed to their development as English teachers by equipping them with tools to teach the language accurately and helping them become proficient speakers through the knowledge gained in *Fonética da LI* in *Letras-inglês*. Therefore, based on this and the literature review, Phonetics and Phonology contribute meaningfully to the formation of students in *Letras-inglês*, both as L2 speakers and future teachers.

Even though they encountered difficulties in *Fonética da LI*, they understood the importance of Phonetics and Phonology and the key issues related to L2 pronunciation. Most of them believe that speaking English accurately is not synonymous with acquiring native-like pronunciation. This is a positive insight, as *Fonética da LI* enables them to perceive, articulate, and produce L2 sounds (Night, 2012), providing essential tools for speaking and teaching L2 pronunciation proficiently, without the expectation of speaking like a native (Cagliari, 1978).

As a student and monitor of *Fonética da LI*, I was able to witness that L2 pronunciation is often approached with respect, challenging the beliefs that there are only two ways to pronounce an L2: like a native or incorrectly. It was emphasized that a foreign accent is not inherently negative when it aims for accurate pronunciation. Therefore, this approach encourages speakers/future educators to embrace their unique accents as part of their language journey, fostering confidence and a more inclusive perspective on language pronunciation/teaching.

Finally, to teach accurate pronunciation and effectively address specific challenges in L2 learning, it is crucial for educators – both professors and *Letras-inglês* students – to have a solid understanding of Phonetics and Phonology. This knowledge will also help increase the number of proficient L2 speakers within the global community.

In summary, analyzing the participants' responses throughout the entire questionnaire, we find that up to 9% of participants plan to focus their monographs/final papers on Phonetics and Phonology, and a significant portion (up to 77%) found the courses in this area challenging. However, most recognize its importance, with up to 77% stating it contributed to their growth as speakers or future educators, and up to 91% believing it is important for English teachers to have a certain knowledge in Phonetics and Phonology. Additionally, up to 95% agree that proper

pronunciation does not mean sounding like a native speaker. Despite the challenges, up to 18% considered pursuing Phonetics and Phonology for their monographs/final papers in *Letras-inglês*.

#### **5 FINAL REMARKS**

This research focused on *Fonética da LI* within *Letras-inglês*. This research is relevant because it identifies barriers to effective learning in these courses and suggests improvements, it is important to understand how these courses contribute to *Letras-inglês* students teaching practices and show the effectiveness of Phonetics and Phonology to better support both students and future educators.

As the general objective, this research investigated the factors contributing to students' lack of motivation in *Fonética da LI*. Regarding the specific objectives, this research (1) reflected on the importance and contributions of Phonetics and Phonology in *Letras-inglês*; (2) evaluated the impact of *Fonética da LI* on future educators' professional development, and (3) examined the perceived importance of *Fonética da LI* for future educators.

The results indicate that the courses *Fonética da LI* are significant for the development of both L2 speakers and future educators in *Letras-inglês*. The majority of participants reported that these courses provided essential tools for proficient oral language use, as the study of Phonetics and Phonology enhances pronunciation skills.

The analysis shows that a significant number of participants reported difficulties in *Fonética da LI*, primarily related to a) the terminology, b) the large number of IPA symbols and their specific pronunciations, and c) sounds that are either very similar to or absent in Brazilian Portuguese phonological system.

As demonstrated by our data most participants disagreed with the notion that correct pronunciation is synonymous with sounding like a native English speaker. They asserted that achieving accurate pronunciation is possible without having a native-like accent, which they believe is crucial for their future careers as teachers. This perspective is important for fostering a comfortable classroom environment while teaching students L2 pronunciation.

The results reveal that nearly all participants affirmed that the knowledge gained from *Fonética da LI* significantly contributed to their development as speakers and future English teachers. They also regard it as important for English teachers to have a certain level of knowledge in Phonetics and Phonology. This is especially notable because, despite facing challenges and not selecting Phonetics and Phonology as the focus of their monographs/final papers, they still recognize the importance of these courses. Additionally, according to data collected, some students

are producing their monographs/final papers in Phonetics and Phonology studies in the ongoing semester, which contributes positively to the increasing number of research in the area.

The hypothesis of this research was that Phonetics and Phonology's terminology, along with phonic differences between L1 and L2, might contribute to students' lack of motivation in *Fonética da LI*, and that these courses contribute significantly to *Letras-inglês* students, particularly as proficient L2 speakers and future educators.

In conclusion, the results from the questionnaire are aligned to the literature, as they revealed that *Letras-inglês* students encounter difficulties with the technical terminology of Phonetics and Phonology, as well as the differences between their native language (L1) and foreign language (L2), including variations or absent phonemes.

Finally, to teach accurate pronunciation and effectively address specific challenges in L2 learning, it is crucial for educators – both professors and *Letras-inglês* students – to have a solid understanding of Phonetics and Phonology. This knowledge will also help increase the number of proficient L2 speakers within the global community.

As suggestions for future studies, increasing the number of *Letras-inglês* students as participants could represent a broader impact. Involving teachers currently working in the field of education and extending the research to other UEPB *Campi* could also provide valuable perspectives and insights to enhance the study. Additionally, expanding the research to include alumni whose final papers focused on Phonetics and Phonology could be significant for understanding their current perspectives on the area.

### REFERENCES

ALVES, U. K. Consciência dos aspectos fonético-fonológicos da L2. In: LAMPRECHT, Regina; BLANCO, Ana Paula *et al.* (Orgs.). **Consciência dos Sons da Língua**: subsídios teóricos e práticos para alfabetizadores, fonoaudiólogos e professores da língua inglesa. 2. ed. Porto Alegre: EDIPUCRS, 2012.

BETTONI, M.; CAMPOS, F. R. G. A pronúncia do ensino de inglês para crianças e práticas do professor. **REVELLI**, v. 9, n. 4, p. 1-20, 2017. Available at: <u>https://www.revista.ueg.br/index.php/revelli/article/view/6370</u>. Accessed on: November 05th, 2024.

BIBLIOTECA DIGITAL UEPB. **DSpace UEPB**, 2015. Available at: <u>https://dspace.bc.uepb.edu.br/jspui/handle/123456789/467</u>. Accessed on: July 30th, 2024.

CAGLIARI, L. C. A Fonética e o Ensino de língua estrangeira. Campinas: UNICAMP, 1978.

GIL, Antonio Carlos. Métodos e técnicas de pesquisa social. 6. ed. São Paulo: Atlas, 2008.

JAHARA, S. F.; ABDELRADY, A. H. Pronunciation Problems Encountered by EFL Learners: An Empirical Study. **Arab World English Journal**, Saudi Arabia, v. 12, n. 4, p. 194-212, dec. 2021. Available at: <u>https://awej.org/pronunciation-problems-encountered-by-efl-learners-an-</u> <u>empirical-study</u>. Accessed on: August 15th, 2024.

JASIM, Samara; NITHYANANTHAM, Vinnaras. The Teacher's Role on Motivation in Phonetic Sounds Learning for the School Children. **Turkish Journal Of Qualitative Inquiry**, Turkey, v. 12, n, 6. p. 1054-1060, June, 2021. Available at: https://www.tojqi.net/index.php/journal/article/view/1244/585. Accessed on: August 15th, 2024.

KATZ, William F. Phonetics for Dummies. Hoboken, N.J.: John Wiley & Sons, Inc, 2013.

KAUARK, Fernanda; MANHÃES, Fernanda; MEDEIROS, Carlos. **Metodologia da pesquisa:** guia prático. Itabuna: Via Litterarum, 2010.

KELLY, G. How To Teach Pronunciation. London: Longman, 2000.

KELLY, Gerald. How to teach pronunciation. Harlow: Pearson Education India, 2006.

KNIGHT, Rachel-Anne. **Phonetics a Coursebook.** United States of America: Cambridge University Press, 2012.

NADERIFARJAD, Z.; YOUSOFI, N. The Relationship between Motivation and Pronunciation: A case of Iranian EFL learners. **Journal of Applied Linguistics and Language Research**, Iran, v. 2, n. 4, p. 249-262, January, 2015. Available at: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/320012121\_The\_Relationship\_between\_Motivation\_an</u> <u>d\_Pronunciation\_A\_case\_of\_Iranian\_EFL\_learners</u>. Accessed on: August 20th, 2024. OGDEN, Richard. An introduction to English phonetics. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2009.

PAULA, L. G. O Ensino de Pronúncia do Inglês e a Abordagem Comunicativa. **Letrônica**, v. 3, n. 1, p. 153, jul. 2010. Available at:

https://revistaseletronicas.pucrs.br/letronica/article/view/5053. Accessed on: December 01st, 2023.

RONE, Noeme A. *et al.* Students' Lack of Interest, Motivation in Learning, and Classroom Participation: How to Motivate Them? **Psychology and Education, A Multidisciplinary Journal**, Philippines, v. 7, n. 1, p. 636-645, March, 2023. Available at: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/369370919\_Students'\_Lack\_of\_Interest\_Motivation\_in</u> <u>Learning and Classroom Participation How to Motivate Them</u>. Accessed on: August 11th, 2024.

SAITO, Kazuya. Effects of instruction on L2 pronunciation development: A synthesis of 15 quasi-experimental intervention studies. **TESOL Quarterly**, Hoboken, v. 46, n. 4, p. 842-854, Dec. 2012. Available at: <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/tesq.67</u>. Accessed on: August 16th, 2024.

SILVA JR., L. J.; BARBOSA, P. A. L2 prosody effects on pronunciation teaching and oral communication: updated. **Caderno Pedagógico**, v. 21, n. 5, p. e4124, 2024. Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.54033/cadpedv21n5-158</u>. Accessed on: September 23rd, 2024.

SILVA JR, L. J. O Ensino de Pronúncia na formação do Aluno de Letras. In: CASTRO, Paula Almeida de. (Org.). **Atualizações na profissionalização docente:** PIBID/UEPB. Campina Grande: Eduepb, 2018. p 67-84. Available at: <u>https://eduepb.uepb.edu.br/download/atualizacoes-na-profissionalizacao-docente-pibid-uepb/?wpdmdl=494&masterkey=5ba8cbce33739</u>. Accessed on: July 13th, 2024.

SILVEIRA, Denise Tolfo; CÓRDOVA, Fernanda Peixoto. A pesquisa científica. In: GERHARDT, Tatiana Engel; SILVEIRA, Denise Tolfo (Orgs.). **Métodos de pesquisa.** Porto Alegre: Editora da UFRGS, 2009.

SOUZA, Hanna Kivistö-de. **Phonological Awareness and Pronunciation in a Second Language**. Thesis (Doctoral Program in Applied Linguistics) – University of Barcelona, 2015.

STEINBERG, M. Pronúncia do Inglês norte-americano. São Paulo: Ática, 1985.

THORNBURY, S. Speaking Instruction. In: RICHARDS, Jack C.; BURNS, Anne (eds.). **The Cambridge Guide do Pedagogy and Practice in second language teaching.** New York: Cambridge University Press, 2012.

UEPB. Universidade Estadual da Paraíba. **Projeto Pedagógico de Curso PPC**: Letras Inglês (Licenciatura). Universidade Estadual da Paraíba CH; Núcleo docente estruturante. Guarabira: EDUEPB, 2016. 106f. Available at:

https://sistemas.uepb.edu.br/carelatorio/RelatorioPPC?id=52&rl=RelatorioPPC. Accessed on: March 05th, 2024.

USHIODA, E. Motivation. In: RICHARDS, Jack C.; BURNS, Anne. (Eds.). **The Cambridge Guide do Pedagogy and Practice in second language teaching**. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2012.

### **APPENDIX A - QUESTIONNAIRE**

* Qual é a linha de pesquisa que você pretende abordar em seu Trabalho de Conclusão de Curso (TCC)?
O Aquisição e Aprendizagem de Língua Inglesa
O Fonética & Fonologia
C Linguística Aplicada
C Literatura
Tradução
Other
* Você sentiu alguma dificuldade nas disciplinas de Fonética e Fonologia? Se sim, qual(ais)?
Long answer text
Em sua opinião, pronunciar corretamente é sinônimo de pronunciar como um nativo de língua * inglesa? Por quê?
Long answer text
* Em algum momento do curso você cogitou em fazer seu TCC na área de Fonética e Fonologia? Por quê?
Long answer text

Os conhecimentos adquiridos nas disciplinas de Fonética e Fonologia contribuíram para o seu desenvolvimento enquanto falante e/ou futuro professor de língua inglesa? Se sim, como? Se não, por quê?

Long answer text

Você considera importante que um(a) professor(a) de língua inglesa possua certo grau de conhecimento em Fonética e Fonologia? Por quê?

Long answer text

\*

\*

### **APPENDIX B - RESPONSES**

### 2. Você sentiu alguma dificuldade nas disciplinas de Fonética e Fonologia? Se sim, qual(ais)?

Participants	Responses
Participant 1	Não.
Participant 2	Sim, foi complicado entender a diferença entre a análise física dos sons (Fonética) e análise funcional e abstrata dos sons dentro de uma língua (Fonologia).
Participant 3	Sim! Principalmente com a prática no sistema PRAAT.
Participant 4	Sim, as pronúncias de algumas palavras que foram trabalhadas.
Participant 5	Sim. Na pronúncia do TH e alguns pontos de articulação que não estamos acostumados na nossa rotina.
Participant 6	Sim, algumas vezes percebi um nível de dificuldade a mais nas disciplinas e não me senti confortável em expor minhas dúvidas.
Participant 7	Sim, para mim a coisa que mais senti dificuldade foi aprender o IPA, por causa de sua grande variedade de símbolos.
Participant 8	Sim, o uso do PRAAT.
Participant 9	A maior dificuldade que encontrei, não sei se posso chamar de dificuldade da disciplina, mas foi a questão de aprender operar o PRAAT, além disso a época que paguei senti um pouco de falta de prática de pronúncia e treino em sala de aula. Isso talvez nos habituasse a falar mais mesmo que em um contexto controlado de sala de aula, no mais foi tranquilo.
Participant 10	Sim, eu senti dificuldade nas disciplinas de Fonética e Fonologia. Especificamente, achei desafiador distinguir certos sons que são muito semelhantes, o que dificultou a análise e a identificação precisa dos fonemas.
Participant 11	Sim, Fonética I e II.
Participant 12	Não.
Participant 13	É uma disciplina bem complicada, muitos símbolos, conceitos e sons que são complexos de aprender/fixar, mas que são fundamentais para o conhecimento de Língua Inglesa.

Participant 14	Sim. Pois trabalhar com os sons em língua inglesa é complexo, ou seja, é uma área que precisa ter bastante cuidado ao estudar. Uma das maiores dificuldades é relembrar as vogais em inglês na fonética, porque o que conta em sua estrutura escrita é o som.
Participant 15	Sim, dificuldades a me adaptar com a didática do professor.
Participant 16	Não.
Participant 17	Sim, pelo fato de ser em formato remoto.
Participant 18	Sim, com o programa PRAAT.
Participant 19	Sim, o PRAAT.
Participant 20	Eu não tive nenhuma dificuldade.
Participant 21	Eu não tive dificuldades em nenhuma das disciplinas.
Participant 22	Sim, enfrentei algumas dificuldades nas disciplinas de Fonética e Fonologia. Um desafio foi dominar a articulação de vários sons da fonética, especialmente aqueles que não existem no meu idioma. Assim, compreender as regras e padrões na fonologia requer muita prática e atenção nos detalhes.

### **3.** Em sua opinião, pronunciar corretamente é sinônimo de pronunciar como um nativo de língua inglesa? Por quê?

Participants	Responses
Participant 1	Não necessariamente. Pronunciar corretamente significa ser compreendido claramente pelos falantes da língua, enquanto pronunciar como um nativo envolve imitar o sotaque e as nuances específicas de uma região ou grupo de falantes nativos.
Participant 2	Não! Na língua inglesa e em qualquer outro idioma é necessário que se aprenda a pronunciar corretamente, visto que palavras diferentes podem ter uma pronúncia parecida, como é o caso de "we're" e "were" ou "hour" e "our".
Participant 3	Pronunciar corretamente de acordo com a fonética das palavras independe de parecer como um nativo.
Participant 4	Não, porque mesmo você pronunciando corretamente, isso só indica conhecimento fonológico da língua e dos sons para reproduzí-los.

Participant 5	Não, o fato de pronunciar corretamente nos mostra um certo domínio da língua, mas que não nos torna nativos dela. O importante é que em uma conversa entre colegas, por exemplo, haja a comunicação e que ambos compreendam o que está sendo falado, tornando assim, a pronúncia importante, mas que ela não seja algo que "trave" o aluno no ato de fala por achar que deve pronunciar as palavras cem por cento corretamente, até porque passamos a aprendê-las praticando e gradativamente, pois em algunss sons não estamos tão familiarizados como no português.
Participant 6	Não, pois cada indivíduo tem sua maneira de pronunciar, em vista dos diversos dialetos e sotaques que existem.
Participant 7	Não. Porque é de uma prepotência sem tamanho querer se igualar a um nativo da Língua Inglesa, os quais possuem desde sempre no inventário fonológico do seu idioma as consoantes e vogais que brasileiros, por exemplo, não terão. Tendo em vista que uma pessoa que adquiriu todo um inventário fonológico de seu idioma tende a transferir esses sons para a Língua Inglesa como forma de suprir aqueles sons que possivelmente são desconhecidos para o falante e ele tenta preencher essas lacunas utilizando do som que já conhece na maioria das vezes, o que acaba trazendo traços do sotaque dele, sendo muito ou pouco forte, mas perceptível a uma pessoa nativa, assim como nós brasileiros percebemos quando ouvimos alguma pessoa não nativa do nosso idioma falando Português Brasileiro.
Participant 8	Não, pois quando você se dedica a aprender as pronúncias corretas das palavras, você pode falar corretamente sem necessariamente ser um nativo ou morar em um lugar que a língua materna seja o inglês.
Participant 9	Não, onde há compreensão há o uso correto de qualquer língua
Participant 10	Não, para nim é necessário considerar questões sociolinguisticas, culturais e principalmente se somos alunos brasileiros e estivermos apreendendo num contexto de lingua estrangeira, segunda ou terceira língua.
Participant 11	Em minha opinião, pronunciar corretamente não é sinônimo de pronunciar como um nativo de língua inglesa. A pronúncia correta é aquela que permite que a comunicação seja clara e compreensível para os ouvintes, independentemente do sotaque. É possível ter uma pronúncia correta sem necessariamente imitar o sotaque de um falante nativo.
Participant 12	Não, pois vários países possuem o próprio sotaque e isso interfere muito na pronúncia.
Participant 13	Não, porque existe o inglês que é uma língua sujeita a modificações dependendo do local e pode sim sofrer variações sem perder o significado.
Participant 14	Não. Cada indivíduo "não nativo" tem a base fonética na sua língua materna, neste caso, é muito difícil se desprender totalmente dos sons já

	fixados na mente, de forma que consiga ignorá-las e soar como um nativo falante da língua inglesa, então, pronunciar corretamente, é acertar os sons (fonéticos) da língua inglesa, sem precisar sinonimamente parecer um nativo falante da língua inglesa.
Participant 15	Não. Pois acredito que não há uma forma "correta" ou "fixa" para falar a língua inglesa corretamente, depende muito do contexto que vai estar inserido, por exemplo, um nativo pode pronunciar da forma que ele considere certa, já um nativo de outro local pode pronunciar de uma outra maneira que também considere correto. Logo, quem aprende a língua inglesa não precisa se preocupar tanto em pronunciar tudo corretamente, se houver comunicação em sociedade, está tudo certo.
Participant 16	Acredito que falar a língua, mesmo que sem soar igual um nativo, é válido se for compreendido pela outra pessoa que está ouvindo.
Participant 17	Não, a língua inglesa contém diversos sotaques. Dessa forma a ideia de pronunciar como um nativo é relativo.
Participant 18	Não, pois nem os nativos pronunciam corretamente.
Participant 19	Talvez, isto depende.
Participant 20	Não, eu acredito que pronunciar palavras corretamente está associado a pronunciar os fonemas com precisão. Eu não acho que nós deveríamos necessariamente buscar soar exatamente como falantes nativos. Como um falante de segunda língua, a influência da língua materna provavelmente vai aparecer em seu sotaque, padrões de <i>stress</i> , e etc.
Participant 21	Não. Eu acho que é uma língua universal e o primeiro objetivo ao aprender inglês é ser capaz de se comunicar, não falar como um nativo. Muitos países possuem a língua inglesa como primeira ou segunda língua, assim existem muitos sotaques, em outras palavras, diferentes proúncias.
Participant 22	Na minha opinão, pronunciar corretamente não é necessariamente sinônimo de pronunciar como um nativo de língua inglesa. Pronúncia correta se refere a produzir sons com precisão de acordo com regras padrões da phonética enquanto soar como um falante nativo envolve nuances, tais como intonação rítmo, e sotaque que são provenientes de imersão linguística e cultural.

### 4. Em algum momento do curso você cogitou em fazer seu TCC na área de Fonética e Fonologia? Por quê?

articipants	Responses
Participant 1	Não. Não me identifico com a área.

Participant 2	Não! Por questões de identificação com a disciplina.
Participant 3	Não.
Participant 4	Sim, porque é uma área interessante e importante de ser estudada.
Participant 5	Sim. É uma área muito interessante que desperta um mundo de possibilidades e descobertas principalmente no campo da pesquisa.
Participant 6	Não, pois não me identifico com essa área.
Participant 7	Sim. Porque é uma área que deve ser aprofundada para que se entenda as nuances que há no idioma estudado, neste caso, inglês.
Participant 8	Não, não é uma área na qual eu me identifico.
Participant 9	Não mesmo.
Participant 10	Nao, não é minha área de afinidade, exceto pelas questões sociais que envolvem a disciplina.
Participant 11	Não, não cogitei fazer meu TCC na área de Fonética e Fonologia porque, apesar de reconhecer a importância desse campo de estudo, a disciplina não despertou meu interesse de forma significativa. Durante o curso, tive dificuldade em me envolver com os conceitos e práticas dessa área, e acabei me identificando mais com outras disciplinas que se alinharam melhor com meus interesses e objetivos acadêmicos. Por essa razão, preferi direcionar meu foco para temas que realmente me motivam e nos quais sinto que posso contribuir de maneira mais significativa.
Participant 12	Não, não é uma área que me chama atenção.
Participant 13	Não, essa área não combina comigo.
Participant 14	Não. É uma área muito regrada e objetiva, eu gosto de fugir e pensar de forma mais lúdica e a literatura me permite isso.
Participant 15	Não. Porque tenho mais afinidade com a área de literatura, me identifico mais, fonética é um ramo complexo e elaborado, que precisa ter tempo para entender os sons e tudo que que envolve a questão sonora.
Participant 16	Não, minha área sempre foi a literatura.
Participant 17	Não, ingressei no curso para me aprofundar na área de literatura por isso nunca tive intenção de migrar para nenhuma outra área.
Participant 18	Não. Não me vejo na área.
Participant 19	Não mesmo.
<b>x</b>	

Participant 20	Desde o primeiro período na universidade.
Participant 21	Não. Eu compreendo fonética e fonologia como áreas de estudo muito específicas. Eu estou mais interessado em estudos culturais, estudos sociais, etc.
Participant 22	Não.

# **5.** Os conhecimentos adquiridos nas disciplinas de Fonética e Fonologia contribuíram para o seu desenvolvimento enquanto falante e/ou futuro professor de língua inglesa? Se sim, como? Se não, por quê?

Participants	Responses
Participant 1	Sim. Compreender os sons específicos do inglês ajuda a melhorar a pronúncia, tornando a fala mais clara e compreensível, aumenta a consciência dos diferentes sons e padrões de entonação, o que pode ajudar na compreensão auditiva e na produção oral.
Participant 2	Sim, visto que o professor tinha uma vasta percepção, bagagem e segurança para comunicação na língua inglesa, repassando isso para a turma, corrigindo as falas de modo a melhorar a comunicação e a percepção das palavras do idioma.
Participant 3	Sim, pois algumas palavras da língua inglesa têm sua própria fonética é importante saber principalmente para o âmbito profissional.
Participant 4	Sim, porque houve um desenvolvimento na compreensão da pronúncia e distinção de sons.
Participant 5	Sim. Percebemos que como alunos/futuros professores a dificuldade que temos de conversar em língua inglesa ainda é recorrente e saber um pouco mais sobre a fonética e fonologia das palavras, além de facilitar nos deixam confiantes na comunicação oral e até mesmo em outras habilidades da língua.
Participant 6	Sim, os conhecimentos que adquiri me ajudarão enquanto professor em explicar aos alunos como pronunciar de uma maneira aceitável e considerada correta.
Participant 7	Sim, pois me ajudou a entender sons que eu não sabia articular direito e me fez enxergar além disso como o estudo da fonética e fonologia é importante para um professor dentro da sala de aula, para que se possa instruir um aluno de forma que ele desenvolva seu maior potencial de inteligibilidade na hora de falar o idioma.

Participant 8	Sim, na universidade pude aperfeiçoar o meu inglês e a minha pronúncia. Com isso, acredito que posso passar para meus alunos aquilo que não aprendi na minha época como estudante escolar.
Participant 9	Não, a duração da disciplina foi curta e os conhecimentos passados não foram tão bem absorvidos por mim.
Participant 10	Sim, não exatamente como professora, mas eu descobri a área forense da disciplina que me chamou atenção e me interessa aprofundar o conhecimento futuramente.
Participant 11	Sim, os conhecimentos adquiridos nas disciplinas de Fonética e Fonologia contribuíram para o meu desenvolvimento como falante e futuro professor de língua inglesa. Essas disciplinas me proporcionaram uma compreensão mais profunda dos sons da língua inglesa, o que é essencial para a pronúncia correta e a percepção auditiva.
Participant 12	Não, porque as aulas não eram muito focadas no cotidiano.
Participant 13	Com certeza, eu na posição de professora devo falar corretamente cada som para os meus alunos.
Participant 14	Com certeza. Aprender o sistema dos sons e suas reproduções sao essenciais para que possamos repassar/ensinar como o inglês funciona em suas nuances.
Participant 15	Sim. Porque a língua inglesa é uma língua falada, que precisa do entendimento sonoro, o "listening" e o "speaking" são habilidades importantes. Na fonética, estudamos sobre o conceito do termo e entendemos como é o funcionamento da língua inglesa falada, é interessante observar o desenvolvimento das vogais, consoantes e o movimento que a boca faz ao falar alguma palavra em inglês.
Participant 16	Sim, por mais que tive algumas dificuldades com a didática do professor, ainda sim consegui ampliar o meu conhecimento da língua e algumas formas de pronúncia.
Participant 17	Sim, compreender a forma correta de pronunciar as palavras ajudou a desenvolver o meu <i>listening</i> e <i>speaking</i> .
Participant 18	Não. Adquiri pouco conhecimento por diversas questões relacionadas a pandemia e ao ensino remoto.
Participant 19	Eu acho que não, porque foi em um período curso e nós precisávamos ver mais.
Participant 20	Sim. Eu costumava usar os sons da língua materna, mas quando percebi como soava, comecei a corrigir minha pronúncia e também percebi como eu

	molhorei minhas habilidades de <i>speaking</i> . Ficou mais fácil para explicar e ensinar.
Participant 21	Não muito. Acho que aprender sistematicamente os sons das letras e palavras não melhorou minha fala. Talvez, se eu tivesse praticado os diferentes sons por conta própria, isso poderia ter me ajudado a falar como um nativo de um determinado país. No entanto, para mim, que apenas queria ser capaz de me comunicar na língua, isso não fez muita diferença.
Participant 22	Sim, o conhecimento adquirido nas disciplinas contribuiu significativamente para meu desenvolvimento como falante e também futuro professor de inglês. Acho que isso me deu as ferramentas para diagnosticar e resolver problemas de pronúncia nos alunos, ajudando-me a oferecer instrução e dar suporte mais eficazes para os alunos que desejam melhorar sua pronúncia em inglês.

# 6. Você considera importante que um(a) professor(a) de língua inglesa possua certo grau de conhecimento em Fonética e Fonologia? Por quê?

Participants	Responses
Participant 1	Sim. Professores com conhecimento em fonética podem explicar de maneira mais clara como produzir sons específicos, ajudando os alunos a melhorar sua pronúncia.
Participant 2	Com certeza! É muito difícil, na visão de estudante, ter um professor (a) que nós não sintamos segurança e habilidade da parte dele na comunicação na língua inglesa.
Participant 3	Sim, pois a língua inglesa assim como outros idiomas, tem palavras com fonema próprio, e é preciso se ter a base de conhecimento para que não sejam confundidas com palavras de outro significado.
Participant 4	Sim, pelos menos o básico para passar pros alunos um conhecimento preciso para o desenvolvimento do inglês.
Participant 5	Sim. Pois é importante que o professor tenha esse conhecimento e possa repassar para seus alunos de forma adequada para que o ouvinte entenda e compreenda o que foi dito.
Participant 6	Sim, é essencial ter esse conhecimento, pois é necessário fazer uso do mesmo em sala de aula.
Participant 7	Sim, porque aprender um idioma não é só aprender a gramática envolvida nele e frases soltas. É compreender o que se fala através da prática na sala de aula, de forma que os alunos possam usar a Língua Inglesa de forma inteligível, tendo em vista que a prática dessa habilidade é muito importante para que se desenvolva o Inglês.

Participant 8	Sim, pois a partir do momento em que você começa a aprender uma nova língua é necessário se atentar a tudo o que está inserida, seja a cultura, a fonética e dentre outros fatores que está interligado a língua
Participant 9	Sim, quando se trata de ensinar, é importante entender o que está sendo passado para os alunos e dessa forma, ajudar aos mesmos em suas faltas.
Participant 10	Para que ensine seus alunos a aprender a articular no dia dia como for possível e principalmente mostrar as diferenças que existem no <i>speaking</i> , ensinando o mais próximo do certo sem desestimular o aluno colocando- os apenas na caixinha de " certo " e "errado".
Participant 11	Sim, é importante que um(a) professor(a) de língua inglesa tenha conhecimento em Fonética e Fonologia. Esse conhecimento é essencial para corrigir a pronúncia dos alunos, melhorar suas habilidades auditivas e explicar nuances fonéticas de maneira eficaz. Além disso, permite diagnosticar e corrigir erros de forma precisa, enriquecendo o ensino com uma compreensão mais profunda dos sons da língua.
Participant 12	Sim porque seria mais fácil de ensinar os alunos, teoricamente falando.
Participant 13	Acredito que todo professor de língua inglesa deve pronunciar cada palavra perfeitamente porque caso contrário os alunos vão ouvir e repetir e até mesmo repassar algo que não está sendo dito corretamente.
Participant 14	Sim. É essencial que um professor de língua inglesa saiba o que são fonemas e a classificação dos sons na língua inglesa.
Participant 15	Sim. Pois a Fonética e Fonologia permite o entendimento de palavras no inglês e como é a sua escrita de forma sonora. É importante observar a que ponto falamos corretamente, ou como é possível melhorar a pronúncia a partir do estudo dessas disciplinas. Assim, a Fonética e Fonologia auxilia na compreensão de expressões específicas no inglês, sendo fundamental ter o conhecimento, nem que seja de modo básico.
Participant 16	Com certeza, qualquer professor que ensine alguma língua estrangeira, é necessário ao menos saber o básico de fonética, já que é uma parte importante no processo de aprendizagem e ensino da língua inglesa ou outra língua estrangeira.
Participant 17	Sim, a pronúncia correta das palavras está ligada diretamente a comunicação. Portanto é importante que o professor possua um certo conhecimento na área para auxiliar os alunos no processo de comunicação.
Participant 18	Importante para ensinar aos alunos ou em pesquisas na área.
Participant 19	Sim, ao ensinar é necessário usar uma boa pronúncia para ajudar os alunos.

Participant 20	Com certeza. Sentir-se confiante e ser capaz de falar e ensinar de maneira eficaz andam juntos. Como professor de inglês, dominar a pronúncia correta é essencial. Ensinar é sobre facilitar as coisas para os outros, e se você não consegue falar corretamente, como pode alcançar isso? Simplesmente não é possível. Portanto, acredito firmemente que a Fonética e a Fonologia são ferramentas indispensáveis para quem deseja ser professor.
Participant 21	Acho que ter algum conhecimento sobre isso pode ser importante porque pode ser útil em sala de aula, por exemplo, para compartilhar curiosidades sobre a língua ou para destacar as diferenças entre o inglês e o português. No entanto, não acho que seja necessário que as escolas se concentrem muito nas nuances da pronúncia dos alunos.
Participant 22	Não acredito que seja absolutamente essencial para um professor de inglês ter um conhecimento extenso em fonética e fonologia. Embora entender essas áreas possa ser benéfico, o foco principal do ensino deve estar nas habilidades de comunicação, aulas envolventes e na criação de um ambiente de aprendizagem de apoio.

### APPENDIX C - TERMO DE CONSENTIMENTO LIVRE E ESCLARECIDO -TCLE

### TERMO DE CONSENTIMENTO LIVRE E ESCLARECIDO -TCLE

Prezado,

O senhor (a) está sendo convidado (a) a participar da pesquisa intitulada: XX, sob a responsabilidade de: XX e do orientador XX, de forma totalmente voluntária.

Antes de decidir sobre sua permissão para a participação na pesquisa, é importante que entenda a finalidade da mesma e como ela se realizará. Portanto, leia atentamente as informações que seguem.

(Apresentar JUSTIFICATIVA, OBJETIVOS E OS PROCEDIMENTOS COM DETALHAMENTO DOS MÉTODOS A SEREM UTILIZADOS para realizar essa pesquisa XX). Apenas com sua autorização realizaremos a coleta dos dados.

Explicitar os MÉTODOS/PROCEDIMENTOS, informando a possibilidade de INCLUSÃO EM GRUPO CONTROLE OU EXPERIMENTAL, quando aplicável; inclusive com OS INSTRUMENTOS a serem utilizados e com o esclarecimento da forma de COLETA DE DADOS. ESPECIFICAR OS POSSÍVEIS DESCONFORTOS E RISCOS decorrentes da participação na pesquisa, além de BENEFÍCIOS ESPERADOS e apresentar as PROVIDÊNCIAS E CAUTELAS A SEREM EMPREGADAS para evitar e/ou reduzir EFEITOS E CONDIÇÕES ADVERSAS QUE POSSAM CAUSAR DANO E COMO MINIMIZÁ-LOS, conforme a Resolução CNS 466/12/ CNS/MS.

Ao pesquisador caberá o desenvolvimento da pesquisa de forma confidencial; entretanto, quando necessário for, poderá revelar os resultados ao médico, indivíduo e/ou familiares, cumprindo as exigências da Resolução Nº. 466/12 do Conselho Nacional de Saúde/Ministério da Saúde. (ALINHAR AO DESENHO DO ESTUDO)

O voluntário poderá recusar-se a participar, ou retirar seu consentimento a qualquer fase da realização da pesquisa ora proposta, não havendo qualquer penalização ou prejuízo.

O participante terá assistência e acompanhamento durante o desenvolvimento da pesquisa de acordo com Resolução nº. 466/12 do Conselho Nacional de Saúde/Ministério da Saúde.

Os dados individuais serão mantidos sob sigilo absoluto e será garantida a privacidade dos participantes, antes, durante e após a finalização do estudo. Será garantido que o participante da pesquisa receberá uma via do Termo de Consentimento Livre e Esclarecido.

Explicitar a garantia de indenização diante de eventuais danos decorrentes da pesquisa além da garantia de ressarcimento e como serão cobertas as despesas tidas pelos participantes da pesquisa e dela decorrentes; e explicitação da garantia de indenização diante de eventuais danos da pesquisa. Os resultados da pesquisa poderão ser apresentados em congressos e publicações científicas, sem qualquer meio de identificação dos participantes, no sentido de contribuir para ampliar o nível de conhecimento a respeito das condições estudadas. (Res. 466/2012, IV. 3. g. e. h.)

- Em metodologia experimental: Vide Resolução 466/2012, IV 4. (DEPENDE DO DESENHO DO ESTUDO).
- Em caso de dúvidas, você poderá obter maiores informações entrando em contato com (responsável da pesquisa), através dos telefones XX ou através dos e-mails: XX, ou do endereço: XX. Caso suas dúvidas não sejam resolvidas pelos pesquisadores ou seus direitos sejam negados, favor recorrer ao Comitê de Ética em Pesquisa, localizado no 2º andar, Prédio Administrativo da Reitoria da Universidade Estadual da Paraíba, Campina Grande

- PB, Telefone (83) 3315 3373, e-mail: cep@setor.uepb.edu.br e da CONEP (quando pertinente).

#### CONSENTIMENTO

Após ter sido informado sobre a finalidade da pesquisa TITULO DA PESQUISA e ter lido os esclarecimentos prestados no presente Termo de Consentimento Livre e Esclarecido, eu \_\_\_\_\_\_\_autorizo a participação no estudo, como também dou permissão para que os dados obtidos sejam utilizados para os fins estabelecidos, preservando a nossa identidade. Desta forma, assino este termo, juntamente com o pesquisador, em duas vias de igual teor, ficando uma via sob meu poder e outra em poder do pesquisador.

### ADEQUAR AO DESENHO DO ESTUDO

( ) DOU MEU CONSENTIMENTO PARA PARTICIPAR DA PESQUISA

### (X) AUTORIZO A GRAVAÇÃO DA MINHA VOZ (X) NÃO AUTORIZO A GRAVAÇÃO DA MINHA VOZ

( ) AUTORIZO O USO DA MINHA IMAGEM E VÍDEO
( X ) NÃO AUTORIZO O USO DA MINHA IMAGEM E VÍDEO

Guarabira, \_\_\_\_\_de \_\_\_\_\_de \_\_\_\_\_.

Assinatura do Participante

Assinatura do Pesquisador